HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 24, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, January 24, 2023.
MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – July 6, 2022
            Regular Session – October 25, 2022

Regular session – January 17, 2023

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	#63
	$    392,286.90 

	Vendor Warrant
	#64
	$ 1,720,327.41

	Vendor Warrant
	#65
	$      55,058.71

	Withholding Warrant
	#66
	$    135,586.39

	Ambulance Commitment

1/2/23 – 1/8/23
	
	$      43,122.05

	Ambulance Commitment

1/9/23 – 1/15/23
	
	$      54,769.95


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Vendor Warrant
	#66
	$ 111,003.57


The Board welcomed Cody Haddad to Halifax and thanked Nolan for her work as Interim Town Administrator.  
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Express Newspapers 
 (ad/transfer Alcohol Bev. Lic. from In Season to Monponsett Events) ….
W.B. Mason (2 date stamps, binder & tape) .……………………….
Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/December) ………………………..
	$        45.00
$      169.84
$ 17,397.39


GENERAL DISCUSSION

Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for November 2022 in the amount of $ 73,932.21 and December 2022 in the amount of $101,718.63.
Risk Assessment for Council on Aging Building
Chief Chaves made some recommendations regarding unruly people in the buildings.  Bruno thinks it should be sent to the Building Department.

CoA Director, Darlene Regan, said they now have  panic buttons on the desks.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to send the recommendations from Chief Chaves to the Building Department.  
Linda Redding – Appointment to the Halifax Cultural Council

The office received a talent bank form from Linda Redding expressing interest in serving on the Halifax Cultural Council.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously appointed Linda Redding to the Halifax cultural council, term to expire January 24, 2026.
Resignation - Bob Ross - Zoning By-Law Review Committee 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously accepted Bob Ross’ resignation from the Zoning By-Law Review Committee.
Landfill Monitoring Contract

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Landfill monitoring contract between the Town of Halifax and Tighe & Bond.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Jerry Joy – RFP Solar Field 
Joy began by saying that the RFP has been reviewed by Town Council and they said everything looks okay.  There are two ways of doing it: the town could have Options Incorporated come look at the site, do the design and hire the contractor.  The town will have no say in it.  Whatever figure they come up with is what the town gets.  Joy said that he has been an electrical contractor for 35 years, so as far as he is concerned owning it is the best way.  The town’s electric bill will be paid 100% every month, every year, for 20 years, but you have to finance it, so you are looking at probably three million dollars to build out there – that was two years ago and since then there has been inflation so it could be a lot more money.  The other way is to put it out to bid.  
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Normally the payback will come in the eighth year and at that point we could go into negotiations and buy it, and then the town would own it and should the town do that it would take another eight years to get our money to pay off the loan, so that would be year sixteen and you could have this landfill for 20, 25, 30 years, So if you get another fourteen years of getting probably about $400,000 a year.  There are benefits both ways, but the only way you can have real numbers is to put it out there.  If none of them work out, we can say forget it hire someone else to just to put one in and get a lesser amount.  He is looking at getting something out by the end of March and having it run for about four weeks (to the end of April) and then sit down with everyone to go over everything.  
Joy met Steve Hayward and walked the whole site.  They found places where they can put construction and office trailers - trying to mitigate some of the costs.  We also will have to sit down with Hayward about work hours, so they are not in the field  when highway is as well as doing the same for the cemetery.  
Bruno asked who oversees this whole project, like from the town’s end and Joy said his background is electrical and he has no problem in helping out and doing that, but he does not know what the procedures are as far as the town is concerned.  He does not have an Engineering license but does have a Master license.  He has built small ones and his forte is really in heavy construction. He has been working with hospitals, power plants, all that stuff, for 35 years nd does know a little bit about solar fields.
Bruno asked who owns it and Joy said for the first eight years it is leased the lessee does everything so within the eight years the town can see how things are going and if we want to buy it, we can or we can continue to lease it.  He thinks we need that time to understand what the maintenance is, the problems they have.  There is very little maintenance up there,  no moving parts – they just sit there.   Yes, there may be a broken panel from time to time and once a month someone drives through just to make sure everything is okay and should there be a problem an alarm comes right up on the computer panel.  
Bruno asked joy what he wanted them to do, and he said look it over and say ‘okay’ and he will move forward with it.  
Haddad said any lease of Town property over five years requires a Town Meeting vote, so we might want to consider, bringing it to Town Meeting first to get approval to lease the land then if passes go out to bid.  He said you could do an Article that would say to lease the plot of land for the purposes of solar up to 30 years to be determined by the Select Board, and you leave it and it’s an up-to amount and then it’s the Board’s discretion as to what the actual term would be. 
Bruno said that should make sure it is on the warrant.  
Frank Johnston - 257 Elm Street
He said seeing the life of the solar field is 20 years, 30 years, who is responsible for the  de-commissioning and disposing of all the panels and Joy said the installer is responsible for it.  There will be a bond in place to have X amount of dollars to cover that.
Johnston asked about the environmental impacts of the solar panels and the battery backup system and Joy said there are very little hazardous materials as the aluminum frame is silicone and plastic.  Right now there is no place for recycling solar panels so they are being stacked at a landfill so the Government is going to try and come up with charging a fee to whoever is buying a solar panels and then that fee will be put in a fund.  
Bruno suggested having Joy come back on February 28th as that will give them a month to review the RFP.  
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Transfer of alcohol beverage license from In Season Restaurant, Inc. d/b/a Lakeside Villa to Monponsett Events, LLC d/b/a Lakeside Villa 

Bruno read the hearing notice.  
Current owner George Latini stated that basically he is selling the property and the new owner has  three other places where they do a lot of functions.  They are great people and have been in the building working with him for about two months working with them.  Latini will stay  stay on part time and fill in wherever they need and run it as it is – all the employees are staying and everything will remain the same.  

Owner John Saphire and Manager Mr. Porzio were present.

Bruno asked Mr. Saphire what his plan was and he said that he has three other locations where he has been running events/the businesses for a long time.  His father started Saphire Manor in Sharon in 1977 and he took it over from him in the early 2000’s.  He is going to keep the restaurant there, keep all the employees, they might make some cosmetic renovations, working in that respect but other than that, that is it.  
Bruno asked for comments from the Board and the public.  
Selig thanked Latini for all his support over the years in addition to personally being involved with the construction of the HOPS playground - you guys have big shoes to live up to because these guys have been great in the community.  
Bruno closed the hearing. 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted  to transfer the alcohol beverage license from In Season Restaurant, Inc. d/b/a Lakeside Villa to Monponsett Events, LLC d/b/a Lakeside Villa, John Sapphire and Amy Sapphire owners, and Ronald E. Porzio, Manager.
DISCUSSIONS
Halifax Action Plan for MBTA Communities
Haddad began by saying that the state has enacted zoning requirements for communities that have the MBTA Commuter Rail or Rapid Transit in the community.  So, in order to be in compliance, the state has requested that the town submit an action plan.  This does not commit the town to changing any zoning or adding additional housing, rather it just says that we will investigate the possibility of doing that.  Haddad provided a draft action plan to the Board for your review.  They will look to apply for a grant to assist the town with technical assistance, and review what our options are.  As far as the zoning is concerned the state would require 750 new housing units in the town, and a density of up to fifteen units per acre, and a 50-acre minimum.  (50 x 15 = 750 units).  Again, this does not commit to them doing that, it just says it will be investigated, and it allows us to stay in compliance until the end of 2024.  If a plan is not submitted, we will not be in compliance and we potentially could lose out on significant grant funding from the state.  
Bruno asked if the 750 units have to be in any particular area and what his proposal was.  Haddad believes  40% have to be within a half mile of the station and his proposal was just to investigate the best opportunities to apply for that grant and look at bringing in a professional to look at zoning.  There is a vacant parcel that abuts the commuter rail station, that may be something to look at.  In order to be in compliance, the town does not have to build the units, it just has to zone for the units.  So, 40% of the units have to be within a half mile of the station and then the other percentage can be anywhere in town.  There are proposals for a potential 40B so if any of those units went through those who would be counted toward the 750 as well.  Right now we simply need to submit a plan saying that we are committed to looking into this.
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Bruno asked if the 750 units is  based on our size or is that number for  every single community in the state and he said it is a threshold set by the state.  
Selig wants to make sure that that anything they do with this initial step is not going to basically sign on any sort of dotted line for any sort of plan in the future or make tie the town to any sort of regulations or restrictions.  Haddad said basically the town is saying that they will look into it and that we will  explore the opportunities and try to bring something forward.  If we bring in an expert, they present some zoning, if we move forward to town meeting and it gets voted down then we cannot move anything forward, but we would just say we are going to investigate and try to come up with something that will put us in compliance.

Amy Troup - 10 Hillside Avenue

She said the Select Board voted ‘no’ last year and the reasons are because in the beginning of this you get a very short amount of money per unit and if you get ten thousand dollars for twenty units and that is literally what it states in the law, then you do have a repayment plan at the back, but when you build all these units.  It costs more than ten thousand dollars to send the kids to school.  It’s more money for the roads and all that.  We do not want to comply with this, we don’t need the grant funding – that money is not going to repay us for the buildings that we would be putting in.  How is ten thousand dollars going to help us when we have 750 units in town, you don’t get ten thousand dollars for all the 750 units, so it’s a breakdown, there is a chart that you get paid certain amounts per unit but it does not add up to the whole entire amount, and then at the end is a repayment plan, but our town will never recover from that kind of development.  Plymouth has done it down at Cordage Park and they’re about to lift the tracks and then they won’t even have a railway for any of those units anymore.  We see it over on Phillips Road in Hanson and the police that go there on a regular basis.  They are basically layering people on top of each other and it does nothing for our schools, roads and water supply – everything that we’ve been talking about.   All we are not going to get is grant money.  We’re going to have to spend money on an expert that’s going to come here and re-zone our town for things that we don’t even want, because she believes that our town has voted against multi-family zoning and changing on that multiple times at Town Meeting, so why would we even try to investigate this when it would be the downfall of the town.  
Haddad said it allows the town to  apply for the Community One-Stop for Growth under the state which is 16 or 17 different grant programs through the State of Massachusetts that we would no longer be eligible for.  These grants would be infrastructure grants, technical assistance grants – 16 or 17.  By doing this the town is not voting for zoning or anything, you’re simply saying we’ll look into it and you’d be in compliance.  What happens in the future as far as actually enacting the zoning or approving the infrastructure to be built, that is farther down the road, this is simply saying we will be in compliance for now and investigate whether it makes sense to zone certain areas or not.
Bruno asked if we would be in compliance if we said ‘no, we don’t want’ and Haddad said no this is a mandate from the state. 
Bruno asked if we accept the proposal, but then after the investigation say we do not want the 750 units and Haddad said we would not be in compliance.  This would ultimately just buy us two years.
Troup said either way, we’re not going to end up in compliance so we do we have to go down that road.  The infrastructure that we’d be looking to get would be new schools, new roads, because we’re going to have to widen them, where are we going to widen 106?  All of our septic systems are on the road, we’re going to have a major problem with any further redevelopment of our town in those numbers.  She brought up that in the ‘80s when they had to do double sessions at the high school and had to send kids to school in other towns – we would be looking at that again.  
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Scituate has brown water on a regular basis from doing these things and we are not going to have enough water and the grants for infrastructure are not going to be enough for the things we need to take on.   
Chris Winiewicz - 129 Circuit Street
He said the state has a whole website to help towns with all this stuff.  If you navigate around the site, it will show how much in grants you will get for the 750 units.   
Bruno said they are not necessarily agreeing to do it, they would just be agreeing to look into it  and Haddad said that is correct and what the BoS would be voting tonight is an action plan that we would investigate it.
Bruno asked if they investigate it and then decide not to then what?  Haddad said then the town  would be out of compliance at that point, but right now if you did this, we agree to investigate it, if at the end of that, if there is no interest then at that point we’d be out of compliance, but we’d at least remain in interim compliance for two years.  
Selig asked what the cost is to get into compliance or is it essentially just submitting and Haddad said submitting this plan and then they have a grant program that we could apply to help us conduct a study to determine what areas if any would be best to implement zoning and make recommendations so there really no cost to the town.
Selig said that by looking into changing that zoning, are we removing any sort of controls we have and Haddad said not by just looking into it, no.  All we are doing is investigating.  Any sort of zoning changes still has to go through the normal process and be approved by town meeting, if you got there.  
Troup asked how much it would cost the town to hire an expert and Haddad said we would apply for a grant for that cost.  She said there is always a cost associated with grants.  For instance, Complete Streets was a grant tand there was a $38,000 obligation fee to be in compliance.  Think about how much it costs to do a school and we just paid to do a bridge – two million dollars isn’t going to save this town if we put 750 units in.  
Selig asked if there was an option to give us a little extra time to look at this seeing as the deadline is January 31st.
Troup said it was denied last year and there was a deadline, they will have it again.
Bruno questioned that it was done last year and Selig said it was presented last year and the BoS voted down to not do it.  Troup added that and there was a deadline last year as well.

Nessralla said they are just applying for a grant and staying in compliance for two years and zoning is not changing.
Bruno asked what if they don’t ask for a grant, don’t hire anybody, and  just submit the plan? Haddad said we have to show some sort of effort.  
Bruno said we have a Zoning Bylaw Committee – isn’t that good enough – have them look into it.  Haddad said if we can prove that we are actually looking into it - show some effort that we’re actually looking into it.  If at the end of the effort it is determined that this is not what the town wants and not voted to move forward, then that is one thing but they could repeal the compliance if we just sit on it and don’t do anything and we lose the opportunity to grant funding, the Housing Authority loses part of their earmark from the state as well.
Gerry Joy – 2 Christmas Tree Lane
He agreed with Troup, and asked if we say ‘no’ we then can get a 40B that wants to go in there for another 450 units and then we have no grants so to him having a 40B is more of a problem than the grant because the 40B can go in and the town will not have a say.   
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Winiewicz said the town cannot  handle 750 units but if a builder wants to come in and build 250 units now we have no grants to help support those because we said no to this.  There is no good option.  He asked if we would also lose Chapter 90 money and Haddad was not aware of that.
Bruno agrees with everyone but thinks the prudent course would be to submit it for now and see where we go with it.  If it turns out that we can investigate it and come up with good reasons not to have that additional type of zoning, maybe that’s an advantage in the long run. 
Troup said the entire town is telling us they don’t want these things so they would be voting against all of the people that put us into office.  Bruno understood what she was saying.    
Jeremy Gillespie – 9 Richview Avenue
When he was researching this, he noticed all the towns that have been approved for this are all located off major thorough ways in the state – Route 3, 495, 44.  We do not have access to these kinds of routes, so we really wouldn’t be a good fit for this because we don’t have a major highway coming to town.  
Bruno again still agrees and thinks 750 units is too many for Halifax no matter what, but that is  a state thing.  He made the motion to go along with what the Town Administrator suggests, file the application to put us in compliance, and see where it goes. 
Selig needs a little bit more time to look at this and apologized that he was not ready for this agenda item.  He does not want to be short-sighted and if a 40B tries to come in, we lose the possibility of grants if we don’t comply.  He sees both sides of this and does not know if they can make the timeline work before the end of the month.
Bruno did not know how they could get this done by next Tuesday the 31st.

The Board agreed to have a meeting on Monday, January 30th at 6:00 p.m. 
Bruno withdrew his motion and motioned to table this until Monday the 30th of January at 6:00 p.m. to hold a discussion and make a decision about it.
Haddad said that he can have a representative come in from Old Colony Planning Council to give a free presentation on it, as they have expertise in this.  
Bruno said the more information we have would be great.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to table this until Monday, January 30th at 6:00 p.m. where they will have a discussion and make a decision.
Marilyn MacDonald - MacDonald Industries
Marilyn MacDonald could not make it this evening.  
Haddad said that he and Selig attended a walk-through today so if they like he can give them an update.  
Selig said they brought us onto the property and had folks from their company there.  They had their inspector, their legal counsel there, and basically gave us a tour to reiterate  that they are  up to state standards as far as having soil property there.  Everything appeared to be in compliance with what he read.  He did bring up the concerns of the residents.  As far as dust they have a dust remediation plan which is on par with the state.  As far as water goes, they have their test wells around the facility and are constantly checking their water to make sure everything is safe.  As far as the truck issues are concerned, unfortunately sometimes they go down Circuit Street as opposed to the entrance to their facility.  He spoke with them about improving their signage in the front of the facility.  The sign was a bit lacking so he could see why every once in a while, a truck would miss the entrance and then have to turn around on Circuit Street.  Ms. MacDonald wants to operate an open and transparent a business as possible so that if anyone has any questions or issues, she said to feel free to pass along their information.  
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Chris Winiewicz - 129 Circuit Street

He believes years ago the town voted at town meeting not to expand that site or the height elevation of it and now the state’s has approved them for one and a quarter million tons of contaminated soil.  Marilyn Landing’s website shows they can receive over 2 million tons of contaminated soil and it says they have a plan that meets the regulations but who is monitoring it?  Trucks are leaving there with no water and the dust is blowing up Rte. 106 towards residences, not to mention the contaminated soil at the top of the landfill could be blowing miles all over Halifax. 

Deb  Winiewicz - 60 Sycamore Drive
She thought the town learned their lesson with this landfill 35 years ago, as it was voted at town meeting to never let it expand.  She was a resident in that area at the time with well water and her water was contaminated.  Those bogs were not in use for years because they were contaminated.  It was never supposed to happen.  She asked what contaminated soil is.
Bruno drove by it and took a look at it.  He asked if they were objecting to the fact that they have a business running there or how it is run.  He knows the trucks are a problem and does not know why the truck drivers would go on Circuit Street anyway because it is nowhere near the landfill unless you are not paying attention.  Bruno asked if they were suggesting they close it down or that they not operate there at all, or …
Someone in the audience said it was voted years ago not to expand. 

Bruno did not know the circumstance and could not tell them because he does not know what that operation is about right now.   

Winiewicz said six years ago he started seeing convoys of six 18-wheelers at a dead end and they are all back into the neighborhood, which went on for months.  He was trying to figure out what was going on and then found them going down the old dump road, but back then it was only approved for the Bridgewater side of the landfill.  He called the Bridgewater DEP and the Halifax Board of Health and he was told it has nothing to do with Halifax.  He called Bridgewater and was told a line had split was leaking and there were heavy metals, PCBs all going out into the wetlands.  That had to be fixed before Marylyn could start adding more dirt and making a huge mountain.  He is worried about the dust and the PCBs or heavy metals blown into residences. 
Bruno she he needs to understand how it got like that so he will have to take a look at that.  He knows they wanted to come in and explain their operation because she mentioned that to him get a phone call about two months ago, but no, obviously they’re not here to talk about it so. The Board will investigate this because this is new to them.  
C. Winiewicz said there is a 600-page report and it stated that there are no private residential drinking water wells within a half mile of the site but then there is a page in the report with a radius map, and there are houses/he has neighbors who have wells and use for drinking water so there is false information in this report that was given to DEP to approve this project.  
Bruno said a lot of issues have been raised which they do not they do not know the answers but they will try and find out as fast as they can and see what they can do about it.
Beautification Committee - Earth Day - April 2023 
Beautification member Amy Troup Amy said the committee is proposing to have a clean-up week starting on April 15th and ending on April 22nd – Earth Day and, on that day, have an Educational Fair.  They have lined up the bottle drive for the Cub Scouts/Boy Scouts at the same time.  The committee has talked about having naturalists sell their flowers and things like that so that they can get everybody here and then more people willing to pick up trash as well as educate them.  She said they will mostly be outside and in the Great Hall.  Bruno said the Board does not control the Great Hall, that would be through the Clerk’s Office.
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted the request from the Beautification Committee to use the Town Green on Saturday, April 22nd, from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. for its Spring Fest/Earth Day Educational Fair.
Lori Costa - Halifax Pride Event - June 17, 2023

Ms. Costa thanked the Board for having her in this evening.  She is the President and a Director of Halifax Pride and is requesting use of the Town Hall Green for Halifax Pride 2023 on Saturday, June 17th.  This will be our third celebration of the LGBTQ+ Pride in Halifax.  Our first was a standout in 2021 along Route 106 which was well received, so after that they started planning a larger celebration where people could gather, interact and celebrate.  Our goal is to promote community love and understanding and the queer community and allies exist in all walks of life.  For last year’s event she presented their plans to the Board of Selectmen (March 22nd) seeking approval.  Details were discussed and the date was approved contingent that we met Town requirements and bylaws for Board of Health, HPD, and HFD, for live entertainment.  On April 19th we were told by the Board of Selectmen that the date had to be changed due to a scheduling oversight at Town Hall.  We had already begun promoting the event and this caused them to lose some of our vendors and entertainment as they were not available on the new date.  After finding a new date and getting approval from the 2-person Board, they encouraged the Board to show support for Halifax Pride.  They asked the Library to attend and continued to work with HPD and Board of Health.  There were times when they received conflicting information and she did not think it was due to anyone’s fault, but different departments had different understandings.  They met each requirement the town asked of them.  There were delays in getting our final approval for live entertainment from the Board of Selectmen due to conflicts from several parties.  Our entertainment was not finalized until we got the approval for the entertainment so we did not announce our performers until the week of the event.  As you may have heard, this caused a small number of loud voices to condemn our event, condemn the Board of Selectmen, and to make vulgar and hateful statements on social media.  On the advice of Town Counsel, our Library was told they would not be able to join us and the Select person who was scheduled to give the welcoming address was also advised not to attend.  While they were disappointed by this and felt this was an inappropriate act of the Town Attorney where we stood.  That being said, Halifax Pride 2022 was a tremendous success, it was well attended, our vendors did very well with sales and the entertainment was positive, beautiful, tasteful and the family friendly event that they promised.  Chief Chaves attended and provided positive feedback to her in person.  In October during the campaign for our Special Town Election for the two vacant BoS seats questions were asked to the candidates that referenced the entertainment at Halifax Pride.  She was disappointed by some of the answers given by some candidates who had no knowledge of what actually occurred at our event.  Instead, their opinions were formed based on assumptions and other performances or events held in our town.  This is the misinformation she hopes to clarify tonight.  She is a  21-year resident of Halifax and has volunteered in many capacities in our community, most of which have been to support the children.  Halifax has wonderful people, but there are times in her experience that the climate has been difficult if you are different or if you are considered different.  
Halifax Pride is intended to provide a safe, welcoming space where people are accepted, it is not a place for conflict and controversy and it is not mandatory to attend.  She asked for the Board’s support and approval of the event on June 17, 2023.  Lastly, she said they are going through the process of becoming a non-profit organization and have received a thousand dollar grant from the Halifax Cultural Council to put towards this year’s event expenses.
Bruno asked what she wanted approval for and she said the use of the Town Green and the Great Hall.  They intend to have live entertainment which will include a DJ and live performances.  They also intend to have vendors, she has been in touch with the Board of Health, they will have  Port-a-Potties.  They have the large event permit because they had such a great attendance and will get Event Insurance where the town would be included in the liability.  
Selectmen Meeting – January 24, 2023 




                       Page 10
Parking last year was in the back and over at the Library.  They will need to start setting up at 11 a.m. with the event itself going from 12 p.m. to 3 p.m.
Bruno mentioned that the Library parking lot has like soccer games and there are library people in there.  Costa understood that and said the majority of the people would be coming after hours and last year they had good attendance and there was never a lack of parking, people are coming and going as it is a multi-hour event.
Chief Chaves (via Zoom) said that he has been in communication with Ms. Costa, and he does not believe there will be a need for a second officer as last year’s event was very well done and there were no issues.  He did not see any other safety concerns. 
Bruno said they could basically approve the use of the Town Green tonight and then have them submit the live entertainment application.  They will need to talk with the Board of Health about the food trucks, and the Town Clerk for use of the Great Hall and if a police detail is required, that would be their obligation.  
Costa asked if one of their supporters could speak on behalf of the event.
Alex Haggerty - 515 Summer Street, Abington MA stated the following: 
Thank you for allowing me the privilege to speak before you tonight to share my support for Halifax Pride and celebration of LGBTQ Pride as proposed by Lori Costa Kline of Halifax. I proudly serve as a Selectman in the Town of Abington.  However, my remarks tonight are not on behalf of my town but rather speaking as an individual and individual capacity.  Last year, Lori Costa Kline and the organizers of Halifax Pride invited me to speak at the Second Annual Halifax Pride on the Town Green.  Halifax Pride had State Representatives Cutler [and] LaNatra, and I speak as part of the festivities for the family-friendly Pride Celebration.  I had the opportunity to share my experiences living as a gay man, the successes, obviously the challenges, and acceptance from loved ones in the community.  I’m proud to be ‘historic’ for my town, I serve as Abington’s first openly gay selectman.  Typically, I’m conservative when it comes to my celebration of LGBTQ Pride, in other terms leading terms leading by example is my way of celebrating.  I feel it's important for LGBTQ youth and adults as part of their own experience as part of their own acceptance of who they are to see and hear from people just like them.  To be seen as equal people of society so they can be confident in themselves, achieve the success they desire and shine bright, perhaps like a rainbow.  I was given the opportunity to share my real life experiences and message of acceptance, as well as joining the festivities of the great and fun day.  I hope my message was able to help others.  It was my understanding that there had been concerns from some of the Halifax community about the entertainment of the day.  Specifically, the Drag Queens.  Halifax Pride has always been advertised as a family-friendly event.  As I said, I’m pretty conservative when it comes to my celebration of LGBTQ Pride, however, I can attest to the family-friendly nature of the drag performances speaking as a lover and frequent performer of theater, I understand the importance of age-appropriate material for younger audiences.  The acts were tastefully done, outfits eloquently suited all ages, and music choices were family-friendly – and let’s be honest, who doesn’t like Katie Perry and Gloria Gaynor.  The Halifax Pride drag performances were not like the provocative and inappropriate for children ones we see trending on Tic Tok or social media or on YouTube.  They were clean, fun and a joy to watch, and just as a culture reminder, Ursula the Sea Witch from The Little Mermaid was modeled off the late drag queen DeVine, and Ursula is known as one of the greatest beloved Disney characters of all time.  I didn’t know I was going to be this emotional, sorry.  ‘Drag” is in the Arts and can be tastefully done for a broad audience as Halifax Pride has done.  Our society celebrates diversity in various ways – from culture, religions, ethnicities, et cetera.  In conclusion, I encourage you to approve the Halifax Pride to continue their family-friendly celebrations on my testimony of acceptance for all.
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Bruno wanted to be clear that they are doing the same thing for them as they did for the Beautification Committee, what they do for the Boy Scouts, the Historical Society when they sell mums, et cetera, et cetera, et cetera.  It is public property and they are entitled to use it just like anybody else, so it is not like they are taking a vote in support or against.  They are asking the Board for permission to use the property and that is what they are going to vote on, which he does not think is going to be a problem but they do have to follow all those rules. 
Moved by Selig and second by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted use of the Town Green on Saturday, June 17th from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. for the Pride in Halifax event.

Mobile Home Park Association - Grant for Trees

Deb Winiewicz - 60 Sycamore Drive
She stated that she is a resident of the park and is a member of the Resident Owned Community Association New England.  She was here tonight to ask the Board  if they would be willing to write a Community Development Block for the removal of dangerous trees on the park’s behalf.  This would not cost the town anything.  
Bruno asked if it was just forms to fill out and Haddad said it is a full application. 
Winiewicz said that it can be online now and the reason they are asking is because they are having  a terrible problem with dangerous trees that they inherited when they bought the park five years ago.  And in the last five years we’ve had two storms where over 70 homes got hit.  They have spent close to $300,000 of their own money taking down a few hundred trees and still have a thousand more to take down at a cost of $900,000.  The park has never approached the town for anything and they are a self-supporting community with 600 residents, a multi-million dollar not-for-profit cooperation, self-funded.  The residents of the park are the highest taxpayers in the Town of Halifax – $163,000 a year, and that does not include $5,000 a month they pay the town in excise taxes, and they require very little services.  They plow their streets, pay for their streetlights, and replace their own storm drains.  They would help in any way they can in getting this done. 
Haddad explained that ultimately it would be the town submitting grant application and the Town would be responsible for the funds, it would be the town’s full responsibility and would have to oversee the project.  He further said to be fair and equitable to everybody, if the Board did do this then they might run into a situation down the road where another Association or a non-profit group could ask the town to do the same thing.
Bruno said that it would not cost the town anything and asked if they had spoken to the Tree Warden (Highway Surveyor). 
Haddad added that if the town is responsible for a job this size, there are procurement laws that would have to be followed and may have to procure the project.  Also, we would have to check with Counsel because Town funds (the grant) would technically be used for private property. 
Winiewicz said it would not be town funds because it would be the grant money that would be turned over and Haddad said yes but it would have to come through the town - awarded to the town.
Bruno asked who would do the actual administering and Haddad said the town would. 
Winiewicz explained that if it is not a reimbursement grant the money would be put up front and then they would get reimbursed but if it were a reimbursement grant, the state would give them the money and then they would be responsible for making sure that the invoices are valid invoices, the work was done and that is where the town would come in in overseeing the project.  
Bruno asked if  they would have to hire someone to do that and Haddad said he does not know what our internal capacity is and ultimately the town would be on the hook for any misuse of funds, which he does not foresee happening.  
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Nessralla asked if it would be from  one company and Winiewicz said they are required to get five bids for any job they do over $5,000.  Haddad added that they will have to pay prevailing wages, which makes it more expensive.
Selig asked if the grant would cover the entirety of the project and Winiewicz said it would depend on what is awarded.  
Nolan believes a project that size for that amount of money would have to go out on an RFP instead of just getting five bids.  
Haddad said as soon as the funds come to the town and we are involved and we have to follow the  procurement laws - Chapter 30D - prevailing wage must be followed, the contract would have to be with the town, and we would oversee the procurement to prepare bid specifications. 

Bruno asked how we would do the bid specifications and Haddad said internally we have to work to put them together, depending on the scope of the projects you hire engineers to assist you with bid specifications because they are very specific.
Bruno asked if they could be part of the grant and Haddad said they could be.  
Selig said to Winiewicz’s points - they are our biggest taxpayer, they do not require a lot of our services, they plow their own roads so he thinks it would be a good faith gesture to do this.  
Bruno said what they are proposing will not cost us anything but what we don’t know is whether we can administer it without any costs. Haddad said there certainly be a cost, we just don’t know what the cost would be. 
Winiewicz said that would be taken from that grant.
Bruno said he would like to get Highway Surveyor/Tree Warden’s opinion because he oversees that and the expert and Haddad is the grant writing expert and Nolan is the money expert, so maybe among the three of them they can look at this.  He then asked if there was a deadline and Winiewicz said yes March 3rd.
Haddad suggested the Board ask them to geta graft together.  
Bruno asked Winiewicz to get a draft to Nolan, Haddad and Hayward by February 7th so they can take a look at it and give the BoS whatever recommendations they need.  He thinks they all are in agreement and said they would like to see the trees get taken care of for them.  
Amber Sadlier - Ragnar Relay Race 

Ms. Sadlier said that the race is on the 19th and 20th and are expected to come through Halifax between about 1 a.m. and 8:30 a.m.  They kind of trickle through and are expecting about 160 teams and generally ten of those are no shows.  They will be stopping at the Halifax Elementary School where they pick up an incoming runner, drop off an outgoing runner and where toilets will be available.  There will be no road closures and, in the past, they have not needed a police detail, because generally there is not much traffic out between 2 – 3 a.m.
Bruno asked Chief Chaves for his input and he said for the past races he has never had a problem, like she stated they come in through the early morning hours, they are for the most part along the sidewalk, very visible, they have signage for the road, police flashing lights to direct the runners which way to go.  The Chief usually has the midnight guys spend some time around Route 36 and 106 and when they cross the street by Aldana Road.  Again, he has no problems or issues from a public safety perspective.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted permission to Amber Sadlier, Senior Race Director for Ragnar Relay Series, for runners to run through Halifax along Holmes Street (Route 36) onto Plymouth Street (Route 106) and set up a runner exchange location in the Halifax Elementary School parking lot on May 20, 2023 between the hours of 1:00 a.m. and 8:30 a.m. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:55 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Patrol Officers & Sergeants.
 

As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


Bruno announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
--------------

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:13 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:13 p.m.
-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 

/pjm

Documents referenced

Resignation form Bob Ross 

Transfer of alcohol beverage license application  
Request for the use of Town Green – Beautification Committee – Earth Day

Request for the use of Town Green – Halifax Pride

Use of HES for runner exchange – Ragnar Relay Race
